JBC Meeting Minutes

Washington DC ANS Meeting

November 11, 2007

Attendance:

T. Aldemir, Ohio State University

R. Amato, Bettis Atomic Power Laboratory

B. Bromley, Atomic Energy of Canada, Limited

F. Brown, Los Alamos National Laboratory

D. Cokinos,
Brookhaven National Laboratory

C. De Oliveira, University of New Mexico

M. DeHart, Oak Ridge National Laboratory

J. Duo, Penn State University

B. Ganapol, University of Tennessee at Knoxville

T. Jordan, EMPC

B. Kirk, Oak Ridge National Laboratory

K. Kozier,  Atomic Energy of Canada, Limited

J. Kulesze, Westinghouse

R. Little, Los Alamos National Laboratory

I. Maldonado, University of Tennessee at Knoxville

S. Mosher, Los Alamos National Laboratory

R. Mosteller
, Los Alamos National Laboratory

R. Singleterry, National Aeronautics and Space Administration

R. Sanchez, Commissiarat à l'Énergie Atomique de Saclay

S. Santandrea, Commissiarat à l'Énergie Atomique de Saclay

M. Smith, Argonne National Laboratory

A. Sood, Los Alamos National Laboratory

T. Sutton, Knolls Atomic Power Laboratory

The meeting was called to order by the RPD/JBC co-chair R. Mosteller promptly at 11AM.

1. R. Mosteller announced that there is a JBC website that will archive the current two JBC approved benchmarks, http://mcd.ans.org/jb/ .  The website was then demonstrated by M. DeHart from his iPhone.

2. B. Ganapol mentioned that his benchmark book would soon be out.  In addition, there will be several offerings of a short course based on the book at OECD in Paris at the end of January in ’08 and in March ’09.

3. B. Kirk discussed the Medical Physics Working Group (MPWG) benchmarking effort and urged those interested to submit benchmarks and participate in the benchmarking activities of the MPWG.  A successful medical physics workshop was held at the University of Florida in October with additional meetings planned.

4 New Business:
None forthcoming

5. Future Directions

R. Mosteller: The current JBC operational format is not working well.  We need to rethink the way the JBC does business.  Obviously, this will require consideration of the future directions.  This issue has been a recurring theme of the JBC membership since its inception and, in that sense, creates a healthy dialogue.  The JBC charter needs to reflect what we decide here and at the next few meetings, and it is now time for the members to voice their concerns and opinions of our future.  The only ground rule is that we refrain from considering any funding support for our activity as it should be completely voluntary and without bias.

The following is a sampling of comments of the audience present:

C. De Oliveira: We should concentrate on the V&V and, in particular, the computer science emphasis, which should be quite important in the future.

R. Singleterry: The JBC should have an element of a benchmark clearing house to which RM responded that this would create an overlap with ANS Standards.

B. Ganapol: We need to acknowledge the our realities.  We are a volunteer organization and for that reason are participation limited.  In addition, maybe our emphasis should be on experimental validation rather than numerical verification--to which RM added the ICRPE NEA effort already covers this.

T. Aldemir: PRA is a current emphasis of NRC for economic as well as regulatory purposes.  In addition, uncertainty quantification is an important consideration.

R. Little: We need a niche.  What has occurred because of the existence of the JBC that would not have occurred otherwise?

D. Cokinos: There are standards that require revitalization such as 19.5 and 19.5, which have expired.  The JBC could have a role in their revitalization.

R. Mosteller: From a reactor-physics perspective, we possibly should consider entire systems and perform computational benchmarks on components when they make sense.  Hopefully, benchmarks will be forthcoming concerning space applications from Radiation Protection and Shielding Division (currently we have 2 sets of reactor-physics benchmarks and 1 set of mathematics-and-computation benchmarks).

R. Singleterry: The JBC should be dedicated to preserving our benchmarking knowledge.

B. Ganapol:  Maybe we should consider formal membership rather that just the steering committee that we have now.  RM indicated his objection to this.  In any case, the JBC website will be central to our future.

This discussion will continue at the next and future meetings until we find our direction.

6. General announcement

There will be a special session honoring Enrico Sartori at the M&C 2009 meeting.  

The meeting was adjourned promptly at 1PM.

PS: It was noted after the meeting that his was the first meeting to have a quorum present.

